NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 5th February 2019.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E. Rogers, C Walters, R Barnes, D Harding, 


S Rees and County Cllr V Dennis. 
149/19
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllrs: D Norcross, M Platt, R Platt, L Tucker-Jones, 

L Lloyd, G Meredydd, D Rigby, Mrs Chris Harrison and Ms Nichola Jones.
150/19
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Rees declared an interest in planning application 155/19(b) as she lives nearby and Cllr Rogers declared an interest in planning application 155/19(a) as the applicants are family friends.
151/19
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 8th January 2019 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Walters, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by the full Council.

152/19
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Library Wall.  The Clerk informed Council that the wall has been rebuilt and that it looks great.
b)
Library IT.  Cllr Rees reported that the County Council have stated that there is a Dongle at the Library which the Town Council can use for internet connection in order to view planning applications on-line at their meetings.  Cllr Walters will bring the screen and Cllr Rees will bring the laptop to the Library in order that this can be achieved.  
c)
Footpath.  Cllr Rees stated that she has been given the go ahead to commence work on the footpath at the side of the Fire Station.  Fire Officers have volunteered to help with this if the work is carried out during a weekend.   
153/19
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

a)
County Cllr Dennis stated that he felt that Cllr Bob Kilminster’s meeting with 
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the Town Council to discuss the budget had been a success.  Members agreed with this comment and said that they found it very interesting and that Cllr Kilminster was very approachable.
b)
County Cllr Dennis informed Council that a County Cllr from Pembroke Dock is trying to get the Welsh Government to take Hywel Dda into ‘special measures’.  Hywel Dda is carrying out a presentation to all County Councillors next week which will show whether they support the motion or not.  
154/19
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a) 
Town Clock.  The Clerk had received a proposal and a quotation for converting the Town Hall Clock to automatic winding for consideration.  The Clerk read out the quote and the proposals.   To supply and install two train automatic winding system is £4,395 and to supply and install PAR100 Pendulum Arrester/Regulator (installed at the same time as the automatic winding equipment) is £1,640.  Cllr Rees proposed the Council did both the automatic winding and the Pendulum Arrester/Regulator.  Cllr Walters seconded this proposal and all members of the Council were in favour of this action.  Smith of Derby stated that a 5amp switched fused spur point to power the system will need to be installed prior to their installation and should be completed by a qualified electrician.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Harding will ask Gareth Dean to take a look and see if he can carry out this work.  
b)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for a Donation from Tenovus.  This will be kept until the March meeting of Council.
c)
Wester Power Distribution.  The Clerk had received a certificate of unmetered supply and notice that changes to load submission has resulted in a decrease to the EAC effective from 23 November 2018.  

d)
Narberth In Bloom.  The Clerk stated that she had received a copy of the bank statement and an invoice for expenditure on plants from Narberth In Bloom and had released the donation cheque for 2018-19.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that this was in order.  

e)
Play Park.  The Clerk had received an email regarding the state of the Play Park  due to water and mud.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would reply stating that the Town Council are aware of the problems with flooding at the Town Moor and 






2 of 8



Signed …………………….

have been looking into this with the County Council for many years now and will continue to do so.  


Cllr Walters asked County Cllr Dennis if the second home scheme grant is still available.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to check on this as the Play Park Committee are trying to get funding from this to drain the Moor.  Cllr Rogers agreed to get a quote for the cost of draining the whole of the Moor.  

f)
St Andrew’s Churchyard.    FONCY had asked the Clerk for a copy of the Rules on cutting back in and around graves and had informed her that work is being carried out on clearing the accessible path at St Andrew’s Churchyard  ready for the spring.  So far, FONCY has donated £100 to the upkeep.  The Clerk has informed FONCY that she has not got any written rules on cutting inside family plots but that cutting around the gravestones is fine.   

g)
Community Wellbeing and Resilience Project.  The Clerk had received a reply from PLANED to the Town Council’s interest in the above Project which stated that at their recent advisory group meeting, it was decided that focus for the next six months would be to continue working with Haverfordwest and also begin work with Scleddau and St Dogmaels as they are good comparators for the work already undertaken with Hook.  PLANED offered a lighter-touch option of a two-session training toolkit which focuses on community leadership, meaningful community engagement and developing a vision for the council and for their wider community.  PLANED could then provide the Town Council with information on their approach and tools for carrying out their own wellbeing assessment, to develop a wellbeing action plan for the town.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would express the Town Council’s interest in this.

h)
Proludic.  The Clerk had received a brochure of play and sports equipment.
i) 
Emails sent to Councillors during the month:

· PCC Road Closure – High Street – 20th January for one day - To Replace telecom frame and covers in the carriageway.
· Alzheimer’s Society Cymru conference 2019 - 7 March 2019, 9.30am-4.30pm, City Hall, Cardiff.
· Notice that the Local Development Plan Pre-deposit (incl. preferred strategy) Consultation closes at 4.30pm 4 February 2019.
· The latest instalment of the Police and Crime Commissioner’s Newsletter, Community Link.
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155/19 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
a)
18/1012/PA  St Andrew’s Church Hall – Convert existing building into new residential dwelling house – No Objection.
b)
18/1016/PA  Jesse Cottage, Jesse Road – Change of use from dwelling (C3) to Beauty Salon (Sui Generis) (In retrospect) – No Objection.
c)
18/1084/DC  Cilrath Fach Farm - Discharge of conditions 3 (photographic survey), 4 (method statement) & 5 (drainage) of planning permission 18/0609/PA (Conversion of buildings to holiday accommodation – No Objection.
d)
18/1097/DC  Cilrath Fach Farm – Discharge of condition 3 and 4 of planning permission 18/0610/LB – No Objection.

155.1
Conditionally Approved:

a)
18/0767/PA  Rushacre Enterprise Park – Erection of B2 use building.
b)
18/0977/TF  12 Beechwood Place – Tree Surgery.

155.2
Application withdrawal:

a)
18/0973/PA  Bryngwyn, The Crescent – Proposed replacement and raising of timber boundary fence and removal of adjacent non-native tree cluster.
155.3
Planning and Public Rights of Way Committee:

a)
18/0969/PA  Herons Brook Golf and Fishing Retreat – Proposed 10 new holiday lodges –  Application to be heard at Committee meeting on Tuesday 12th February at 10 a.m.
156/19 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Speed activated road sign.  Cllr Walters asked if the redundant electric 30 mph sign could relocated to the other end of Jesse Road at its junction with Kiln Park Road.  Even if this had to be financed by the Town Council.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will try to organise a 
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meeting with Darren Thomas to discuss this matter. 
b)
Angel Inn.  County Cllr Dennis informed members that he and Andrew Rees, Chair of Narberth Chamber of Trade are meeting with the CEO of Brains on Friday to discuss the Angel Inn and its future.  Cllr Harding expressed her disappointment that the Town Council had not received any replies from Brains in their attempts to get the building sorted.

c)
Persimmon Homes.   Members discussed the removal of the hedgerow on Station Road and the dangers of putting driveways to come straight onto Station Road as this is a fast road and on a bend.  Members agreed that they had not seen the plans showing this proposal and,





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the Highways and the Planning Department to raise the Town Council’s concerns of the dangers in allowing this to go ahead as they believe there will be accidents at this location as it is a very busy, fast, highway.  The Clerk is also to request a review of the speed limit on this road.   
 
County Cllr Dennis stated that he has advised neighbouring parties that if any weekend work is undertaken, they should record the date, times and nature of work being undertaken.  Investigations can then be carried out by the Enforcement Officer.
157/19 COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:   (Agenda item 9)
Mrs Harrison had emailed the Clerk to state that she was unable to attend tonight’s meeting due to an early evening work commitment and that she had nothing specific to report.  Mrs Harrison reiterated her support in relation to the Community Wellbeing project.  
158/19
COMPLIANCE WITH STANDING ORDERS DELEGATION TO COMMITTEES:  (Agenda item 10)

The Clerk worked through the Standing Orders in relation to the Delegation to Committees.  The Town Council has three Committees, Finance; Planning and Christmas Lights.  Members of all the Committees are considered annually at the July meeting of the full Council.  As with the Council, all members declare any interest they may have in a particular item as it arises and this declaration is noted and put in the minutes in order to comply with the Code of Conduct.  The current Mayor each year sits on and Chairs all of
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the Committees.  The Committees hold their meetings at the Library and at least three clear days’ notice is given for all the Committee meetings.  The Committees terms of reference are:
Finance Committee – 

· The Committee shall meet at least once a year, usually in December.

· To determine the budget figures for the annual Precept requirements.
· To present their finding in a report to the full Council for their approval and acceptance.

There are currently six members on this Committee and to be quorate, at least three Councillors must be present.

Planning Committee –

· To look at and consider the Planning Applications for Narberth when they are   received in between full Council meetings.
· To support or object to the Planning Applications giving reasons for their findings to the County Council.

There are currently eight members on this Committee and to be quorate, at least three Councillors must be present.

Members of the public may attend to view the plans and/or express their concerns to a Planning Application 15 minutes prior to the commencement of the Committee meeting.  

Christmas Lights Committee -  

· To discuss the annual festive lighting requirements and the possible need to replace or repair strings or motifs. 
· To carry out site visits and to liaise with the Council’s Contractor prior to the erection of the festive lights.

· To report their findings back to the full Council for approval and acceptance.

There are currently eight members on this committee and to be quorate, at least three 
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Councillors must be present.

159/19
  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  
             (Agenda item 11)
a)
Old CP School.  Cllr Rees stated that one of the Consortium members had visited the Library today to look at the facility.  It has been suggested that instead of the Council Chamber and Office going into the old school, it should go into the new build.  The vision is for a mezzanine floor with glass frontage looking out onto the Town Moor.  The Council Chamber can be for general use when not being used by the Town Council.  The community part of the consortium will be applying for grants for lifts etc., with the Trust for the Library applying for grants for the Library/Community area either for the build and fit or just the fit.  Cllr Walters queried whether or not Cllr Rees will have a conflict of interest as her son-in-law is part of the Consortium and Cllr Rees stated that she is there to represent the Council and the Community aspect.  

The Clerk asked if the Town Council would be given a Lease for the use of the building which is similar to what they have now with the Library and Cllr Rees assured her that this will be the case.

b)
Library.  Cllr Rees informed members that the Library’s AGM will be held tomorrow evening.
160/19

FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 12)
160.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£    457.68
b)
Nat West Interest -

£        3.87
160.2
Budget Tracker:
The Clerk had emailed Councillors a copy of the budget tracker to date showing the Council’s income and expenditure.  Members approved this document.
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